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Oversight: Examining the Department of Homeless Services’ Strategies and Progress towards meeting the goal of Reducing Homelessness by two-thirds by 2009
On September 23, 2008, at 10 a.m., the General Welfare Committee, chaired by Council Member Bill de Blasio, will conduct an oversight hearing to examine the Department of Homeless Services’ (DHS) strategies and progress towards meeting the goal of reducing homelessness by two-thirds by 2009.  DHS Commissioner Robert Hess, advocates, homeless persons, and other concerned members of the community are expected to testify.

Over the course of the past year and a half, the General Welfare Committee has conducted oversight hearings on several DHS initiatives and programs.  On May 7, 2007, the Committee examined DHS’ rental subsidy program and evaluated the changes made during the transition from the Housing Stability Plus program to the Advantage New York program.
  On October 24, 2007, the Committee examined the changes DHS made to its intake policy with respect to providing emergency overnight shelter placements to families who seek assistance after 5pm.
  Today the Committee will conduct a comprehensive oversight hearing on the steps that DHS has taken in its efforts to achieve the goals outlined in its 2004 report, entitled “Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter.” 
Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter

In June 2004, Mayor Bloomberg announced a five-year plan entitled “Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter,” which set goals to reduce street homelessness and the shelter census by two-thirds, and to end chronic homelessness in New York City by 2009.
  Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter focused on nine points encompassing 60 initiatives that sought to achieve the following key goals: (i) decrease the number of individuals living on city streets; (ii) decrease the number of people who need shelter through prevention efforts; (iii) increase the number of people leaving shelter for permanent housing; (iv) decrease the time that individuals and families remain in shelter; (v) decrease the total number of people in shelters; and (vi) increase the supply of affordable, service-enriched, and supportive housing.
  
A recent report released by the New York City Independent Budget Office (“IBO Report”) suggests that the goals outlined in this plan are not possible to attain by the target date.
  The IBO report states that although prevention efforts under the plan have expanded, the goals for reducing the number of families and single adults in shelter have not been reached.  Additionally, although the number of homeless single adults has fallen slightly, the number of families in homeless shelters has risen.
  Assuming that, as the IBO report suggests, the goals are not attainable by 2009, the Committee will examine whether the pursuit of the admirable goal of reducing homelessness by two thirds is, in fact, having unintended consequences on the very population that the plan was created to assist.  The General Welfare Committee will investigate whether entry into the shelter system is as accessible as it should be, or whether barriers to entry exist.  In particular, the Committee will review the policy changes at the PATH intake center and the planned relocation of the Manhattan Bellevue intake center.  The Committee will also look at how those in shelter exit shelter, with an emphasis on examining DHS’ Advantage New York program and on reviewing whether DHS has adequate policies in place to ensure that the homeless do not leave shelter in order to reside in so called “three-quarter” housing.
Overcoming Street Homelessness 

To combat street homelessness and decrease the number of individuals living on city streets, the “Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter” plan promised that the Homeless Outreach Population Estimate (“HOPE”), an annual street homeless survey, would be used to “measure the effectiveness of outreach programs and ensure that programs adapt to changing conditions on the streets.”
  The plan also proposed, among other measures, establishing a Citywide Outreach/Drop-In Center Coordinating Council; reconfiguring outreach services; creating an accessible citywide clinical database that could be accessed by outreach and drop-in service providers; and expanding the capacity of drop in centers.
  HOPE data was to be used to inform the expansion and capacity of drop-in centers throughout the city to ensure increased availability of services in areas that were underserved in conjunction with outreach providers.
  Outreach providers help to make street homeless individuals aware of services that are available to them and help to transport individuals to drop-in centers and intake facilities throughout the city.
The HOPE Count
The first citywide HOPE count held in April of 2005 yielded an estimate of 4,395 street homeless individuals.
  The HOPE 2005 count found 1,805 street homeless individuals were estimated to be in Manhattan, 592 in Brooklyn, 587 in the Bronx, 335 in Queens, 231 in Staten Island, and 845 in subway cars and stations.
  Since 2005, according to DHS, the number of street homeless individuals has decreased.  The most recent results from the HOPE 2008 survey show that there are an estimated total of 3,306 street homeless individuals citywide: 1,263 unsheltered individuals in Manhattan; 336 in Brooklyn; 279 in the Bronx; 135 in Queens; 152 in Staten Island and 1,141 in the subway.
  DHS reported that this was a 25% decrease in street homelessness since 2005 and a 30% decrease in the subway system from last year.
  It should be noted, however, that although the HOPE 2008 results show a 30% decrease from the homeless in the subway in 2007, the HOPE 2008 results demonstrate that there are 35% more homeless individuals in the subway since 2005.

Many individuals protest that the HOPE numbers do not portray an accurate picture of street homelessness.  For example, one Columbia University professor hired by the City reportedly quit work on the survey last year, saying that the survey’s methods led to understated results.
  Additionally, advocates have raised concerns that the HOPE count does not capture all street homeless people, particularly those who are not in visible areas.  Advocates have further argued that the numbers reflect a statistical sampling with no error range provided, and thus it is difficult for outside analysts to evaluate the accuracy of the results.
  

Drop-in Centers
Drop-in centers serve as daily use facilities for street homeless individuals who are not interested in staying in DHS shelters.
  A large number of individuals are assisted by drop-in centers.  For example, according to DHS’s daily report, on Wednesday, September 10, 2008, 1,114 clients were served in drop-in centers throughout the city with 508 people staying overnight.
  In March 2008, New York Magazine profiled several homeless individuals living on the streets of New York City.
  One snapshot depicts the story of Connie, a male living on the Upper West Side, who refuses to enter the shelter system, arguing that it is frustrating dealing with “[p]aperwork, rules, questions.  I prefer getting stuff on my own.”
  Those who use drop-in centers often share the concerns expressed by Connie.  They are often willing to seek the help they need at drop-in centers, however, precisely because the restrictions of a shelter do not apply.
Despite the success of drop-in centers, and contrary to the plan presented in “Uniting for Solutions Beyond Shelter,” which was to expand the drop-in center capacity, the Commissioner testified, in May of 2008, that DHS planned to close two drop-in centers.
  Since that testimony, two drop-in centers, Neighborhood Center for Homeless People on the Upper East Side of Manhattan and the William Booth Drop-In Center of Fort Greene in Brooklyn, have closed.  Nine drop-in centers across the five boroughs remain.
  

The Safe Haven Program
The Safe Haven program creates another temporary shelter option for those homeless that seek shelter with fewer rules and restrictions.  Many street homeless individuals have mental health and/or substance abuse problems; the Safe Haven program provides medical and psychological evaluations to individuals soon after they enter the shelter.
  Additionally, rules relating to substance abuse are relaxed compared to other shelters; Safe Haven programs follow a “harm reduction” strategy with respect to substance abuse issues.
  Individuals entering the Safe Haven program are given immediate temporary shelter and are encouraged to pursue permanent shelter.
  At this time the city has 298 Safe Haven beds, with plans to expand to 500 beds by the end of 2008.
  
NYC Street to Home

NYC Street to Home is a program that aims to place the longest-term and most chronically homeless individuals into permanent housing.
  The program focuses on street outreach and ensures that a single non-profit provider is held responsible for each borough, with the idea that this will increase the level of coordination among those working in outreach.
  In the first six months that DHS launched NYC Street to Home, 450 individuals were placed into permanent housing.
  
In this hearing the Committee will seek more information regarding DHS’ on-going efforts to overcome street homelessness by linking street homeless to permanent supportive housing, safe haven beds, and the services and capacity available at drop-in centers.  
Preventing Homelessness
Since 2004, DHS has shifted its priorities and services in order to focus more aggressively on homelessness prevention efforts.  DHS has done this by strengthening programs, resources, and collaborations at the community level.
  
Home Base
Announced in September 2004, HomeBase helps people counteract obstacles that impede people from keeping their housing.
  HomeBase targets individuals and families at risk of homelessness who need intervention services.  The services provided are broad and include: family and landlord mediation, financial assistance, budgeting assistance, legal services, information about tenant rights and responsibilities, and referrals to, among other programs, child education programs, employment programs, and programs that provide rental assistance grants to assist families in paying rental arrears.
  
The program began in six communities located in five boroughs: East Harlem in Manhattan; the East Tremont/Belmont and South Bronx areas of the Bronx; Bushwick and Bedford-Stuyvesant in Brooklyn, and Jamaica, Queens.  Since its inception, HomeBase has been expanded to six additional sites throughout the city.
  At the FY2009 Preliminary Budget Hearing, Commissioner Hess testified that HomeBase has helped over 8,400 families and individuals to date; of this number 93% remained in their homes and out of homeless shelters.
  The IBO report also found that there was evidence the HomeBase program has been successful.  The IBO report stated that although the number of homeless families in shelter increased across the city, the increase occurred at a lower rate in the HomeBase communities.

Diversion Services at Family Intake
HomeBase services are also located at the main intake center where families apply for shelter, the Prevention Assistance and Temporary Housing Office (“PATH”), which was created to respond to the needs of homeless families and individuals throughout the City.
  Services at PATH are provided to families with children under 21, pregnant women, or families with a pregnant woman.
  In April 2007, DHS announced that it would double the number of HRA staff at PATH assigned to Homelessness Diversion, and would provide counseling to all shelter applicants to identify resources that would prevent a shelter stay.
  HomeBase staff at PATH also provides access to homelessness prevention resources, such as assisting clients who face eviction.
  The committee will seek to learn more about these efforts and the implementation of increased resources at PATH.  
Other homeless individuals can find services at the Adult Family Intake Center located in Manhattan and women can use several other centers throughout the city that are specifically for single adult women.
  When families are deemed ineligible for shelter, DHS is supposed to provide a list of those families to HomeBase programs.  HomeBase, in turn, is tasked with reaching out to these families in order to provide them with assistance and services to prevent entry into shelter.
  The committee seeks more information on how HomeBase handles this additional responsibility, given that there reports that HomeBase workers already find their resources stretched thin.
  Additionally, the committee will explore how DHS’ change in policy with respect to providing families with emergency overnight placement, discussed below, will affect HomeBase and its resources.
Entering the DHS Shelter System
Homeless families and individuals have several ways of entering the DHS shelter system.  One option is to enter through the intake centers, which are targeted to specific populations.  The PATH intake center, for example, was created on November 18, 2004 to respond to the needs of homeless families in the City.
  Other homeless adult families (families without children) can find services at the Adult Family Intake Center located in Manhattan’s Bellevue shelter location which is scheduled to close.
  Single adult women can access two intake entry points throughout the city, which are listed on DHS’ website.
  Single adult homeless men can currently enter intake at the Manhattan Bellevue shelter location.  The plan to decentralize men’s intake, as presented in “United For Solutions Beyond Shelter,” has not come to pass.  In fact, DHS has a plan to pursue a centralized system by moving the Bellevue intake to the Brooklyn Bedford Atlantic Armory.
  

DHS’ Plan to Move the Bellevue Intake Center

The Bellevue intake center is currently the main intake for single adult men.  Because the city has plans to convert this building into a hotel and conference center, however, Bellevue must be closed.  DHS instead intends to use the Brooklyn Bedford Atlantic Armory as the main intake center for single adult homeless men.

DHS argues that the physical space of the Bedford Atlantic Armory is ideal because it would allow for flexible programming.  It also claims that the facility would enable DHS to perform intake and assessment in the same location, thus improving the efficiency of the process.  During the assessment phase of the intake process, a case worker at DHS determines the most suitable type of shelter program for the individual, which can take up to 21 days.  After that point, DHS makes a referral to the shelter that will house the person until the individual finds a permanent housing option.  DHS has stated that it will maintain an intake center in Manhattan, but has not released many details about the new center.

Advocates have raised concerns that the closing of a main intake center in Manhattan will make entry into shelter more difficult for homeless men since the Bedford Atlantic Armory is not centrally located and has a reputation for being an unsafe shelter.
  A central location is important so that individuals can easily access shelter, especially when conditions such as weather take a turn for the worse and make it unsafe to remain out of doors.  Large increases in the number of homeless entering the Bellevue shelter are seen when there are dramatic changes in weather.  For instance, the average number of homeless men seeking shelter at Bellevue is 93 people per day, but in January, 2008 an average of 106 homeless men sought shelter at the Bellevue intake center each night, with 241 homeless men seeking shelter on the particularly frigid night of January 3.
  For these times in particular, advocates argue, a space to sleep for the night must be easily accessible. 

There are currently 650 beds at the Bellevue Shelter, some of which are sheltering homeless men.  To accommodate the redevelopment of the Bellevue Shelter, however, the homeless men sheltered there must be moved to permanent housing or other shelters by June of 2009.  DHS has stated that its goal is to have the homeless men sheltered at Bellevue moved into permanent housing, but advocates have concerns about the feasibility of this plan, especially given the mental health status of some of the men staying at the Bellevue shelter.  Specifically, advocates are concerned that these men will not receive the proper supportive housing they desperately need upon the shelter’s closing.  On September 19, 2008, a State Assembly hearing was held on DHS’ proposed move of the Bellevue shelter.  At that hearing, Commissioner Hansell of the Office of Temporary and Disability Assistance (OTDA) stated that DHS must “seek the prior written approval of OTDA for any changes or modifications to a facility,” and must “notify OTDA in writing at least 120 days prior to closing a shelter.”
  The notification before closure must include a plan and timetable for the closure, along with details of how residents will be notified and assisted with relocation.  OTDA must approve the plan.

Changes to the PATH Intake Process
On October 24, 2007, the Committee examined changes DHS made to its intake policy at PATH.  Families may re-apply for shelter at any time, even if they were deemed ineligible on a previous application.
  Until October of 2007, if these families came in to PATH, in order to reapply, after 5:00 p.m., they were provided with temporary overnight shelter, usually in different locations each night, pending the re-review of their application.  DHS discontinued this policy on Friday, October 12, 2007, causing families and advocates to express concern that homeless families would have no place to turn to next.
  Several examples of families that suffered from the policy were provided at the October 24, 2007 hearing.  In one instance, a father testified about his experience at PATH, where he was denied shelter after the policy change.  He testified that he and his two sons spent two weeks sleeping in a church basement because PATH would not allow him to reapply for shelter.  Although the man testified that he was grateful for the shelter of the church basement, he had several medical problems that were exacerbated by sleeping on a floor and his sons were also adversely affected from the rough conditions.
  According to The New York Times, eight families were turned away during the first week of the policy’s enforcement, some of whom slept on the floor of a church close to PATH, and one of whom spent the night in a hospital emergency room.
  
DHS considers the new policy to be successful.  During the first week of its implementation, forty percent fewer families seeking shelter came to PATH after 5:00 p.m. than earlier in October.
  On October 16, 78 people came after 5:00 p.m., compared to 132 on October 5.
  According to DHS Commissioner Hess, less traffic at PATH means that DHS can “focus on the families that are eligible . . . and are in crisis and need our attention.”
  At the hearing on October 24, 2007, however, Council members and advocates expressed concerns that this policy was purposefully making shelter entry difficult as a means to address the two-thirds by 2009 goal to lower shelter census numbers.  At the Preliminary Budget hearing held on March 10, 2008, DHS Commissioner Hess testified that in the time period of October 12, 2007 through February 26, 2008, 107 families had been turned away at PATH and an additional 159 families were housed after returning with additional information following a preliminary denial.
  At the Executive Budget Hearing on May 13, 2008, Commissioner Hess testified that the number of families turned away from PATH averaged one a day, for a total of hundreds of families denied a place to sleep since the implementation of the policy in October of 2007.
  The Committee will seek an update regarding the number of families that have been turned away and the families that have then reapplied and been granted placement.  As an important note, last week DHS and the Legal Aid Society announced a settlement of litigation concerning intake policies for families.
  Although this settlement does not reverse the October 2007 PATH policy change, it does stipulate that DHS must consider a totality of the circumstances in considering family applications for shelter.  

Adult Length of Stay in Shelter
DHS’ statistics regarding length of shelter stays over the past few years reveals that for individuals the length of time has decreased, whereas the length of stays for families has increased.  In Fiscal Year 2004, the average length of stay for individuals was 104 days, compared to Fiscal Year 2008, for which the average length of stay for individuals is 87 days.
  This reflects a 16% decrease in average length of stay for individuals.  

Family Length of Stay in Shelter
The numbers for family stays, however, demonstrate a pattern of increasing lengths of stay.  In Fiscal Year 2004, the average length of stay for families was 341 days, whereas the current figures show that the length of stay for families is 350 days for Fiscal Year 2008, demonstrating a roughly 3% increase, which in practical terms indicates an additional 10 days on average.
  

Longer stays for families in shelters indicates that these families are not finding the permanent housing solutions they need.  The trend revealed by the average length of stay statistic is particularly worrisome because, as indicated below, there are also more families in shelter than there were several years ago.

Adult Shelter Census
DHS’s numbers for homeless single adults reveal a consistent decrease in shelter census.  In Fiscal Year 2004 the average daily census of adults in shelter was 8,445 adults.
  In Fiscal Year 2006 the average daily census was 7,928 individuals and in Fiscal Year 2007 that number went down to 7,260 individuals.
  Fiscal Year 2008 reveals a decrease to an average of 6,850 single adults per day.
  

Family Shelter Census
DHS’ shelter numbers demonstrate that, after the “United For Solutions Beyond Shelter,” plan went into effect, the number of families entering the shelter system in New York City, after an initial decrease, significantly and consistently rose.  For Fiscal Year 2004 the average daily family census was 9,347.
  Fiscal Year 2005 showed a sharp decrease to 8,778 families on average per day.
  A decrease was again shown in Fiscal Year 2006, when the average was 7,989.
  After this point, however, consistent increases in the average number of families per day began to occur.  The Fiscal Year 2006 number grew by almost 13% to 9,020 in Fiscal Year 2007, and then to 9,100 in Fiscal Year 2008.
  The average number of children in families in shelter per day increased from Fiscal Year 2006 to 2007 from 12,313 to 13,783, and continued to increase in Fiscal Year 2008 to 14,731.
  Thus, from Fiscal Year 2006 to the end of Fiscal Year 2008, the number of homeless children in shelter increased by almost 20%.  
In Shelter: Programs Available
Next Step Shelters 
DHS has expanded its “Next Step” shelter model, which is a program that targets long-term shelter clients and provides them with additional support and services in order to facilitate their move into permanent housing.  Clients in Next Step shelters receive more intensive case management and individualized attention through a smaller client to caseworker ratio.  The Next Step shelters often provide wake-up calls and curfew times for clients as a way to press the clients to bring structure to their days.
  As of April 2007, the Next Step model was available at select family shelters and DHS planned to expand it to certain adult shelters by July 1 of 2007.

Client Contribution Programs

Client contribution programs target individuals who are in shelter, but are earning significant incomes.  Families and individuals participating in the program are allowed to stay in shelter for one month without paying for their stay.  Following this month, they are expected to contribute to the Client Contribution Fund.  Their contributions are expected to gradually increase, so that at first “ten percent of [a participant’s] income would go into that fund, after two months that would be ratcheted up to 20 percent and after three months 30 percent.”
  The program is designed to help move people back into the community as quickly as possible.  Depending on the needs of the clients at the time of leaving shelter, participants are entitled to a portion of their contributions to the fund.
  During the March 2008 hearing, several council members expressed concerns that participants were being taken advantage of in the program because their entire contributions were not being returned at the end of their stay in shelter.  The commissioner testified that the program was moving towards a policy of reimbursing clients the total amount of payments made to the fund.
  The committee will inquire into whether or not these modifications in policy have been made in today’s hearing.

Exiting DHS Shelters
The Three-Quarter Housing Problem
The term “three-quarter housing” refers to small residential buildings that are operated as illegal boarding houses for homeless and low-income adults.
  The committee has heard reports that three-quarter housing options are being relied upon by various homeless shelters throughout the city in order to increase the number of clients moving out of shelter.  Advocates claim that DHS sets unrealistic targets that force shelters to send clients to residences that DHS says are acceptable, although the reality may be that the residences are not safe or are not a solution for long term stable housing.
  Single adults may therefore be forcefully referred to this unlicensed, unregulated housing, much of which is overcrowded and has extremely poor and unsafe living conditions.  Several residences have been shown to be dirty, to be ridden with bedbugs, to have multiple adults sleeping in the same bedroom, and to present fire hazards.
  According to advocates, many of those referred also have mental health problems and should be in supportive housing.
  The committee has also heard reports that some of the unlicensed houses claim they provide supportive housing but in fact do not.  
Advocates say that homeless adults are often convinced to move to three-quarter housing because they are threatened, by shelter staff, with ejection from shelter should they refuse the placement.
  DHS, however, maintains that clients voluntarily choose to exit shelter and move to these alternative housing options, and that DHS may not interfere with clients’ free choice in determining where to live.
  In addition to the poor condition of the housing itself, advocates have also expressed concern that the operators of these residences commit fraud by “depositing residents’ Social Security disability checks into the operators’ own accounts; forcing residents to pool Food Stamps to create communal meals; seeking furniture allowances and other case benefits from the City’s welfare agency on behalf of residents,” and also “provid[e] false documentation to secure brokers fees from the welfare agency.”

In December 2007, DHS issued a memorandum to providers regarding guidelines to use when conducting housing placements.
  The memorandum directed providers not to refer clients to housing that appears on the New York State Department of Health (DOH) Referral Suspension List or on the DOH Uncertified Facilities list, both of which are available at on DOH’s website.
  Additionally, it directed providers not to refer clients to housing in buildings for which the New York City Department of Buildings or the New York City Department of Housing Preservation and Development has issued a vacate order, or to buildings for which HPD has initiated litigation against the landlord or owner for failing to maintain the building in good repair.
  The memorandum also cautioned caseworkers, to “make informed judgments” when referring people to community service organizations, in order to ensure that those individuals will be placed into permanent housing upon exiting.
  It requested further that all shelter providers educate clients about their rights as tenants and distribute educational materials to clients in the form of a DHS-prepared brochure entitled “Know Your Tenant Rights: A Guide for Single Adults.”
  
Increasing Permanent Housing Placements: From HSP to Advantage New York
At the time the Mayor’s plan to end chronic homelessness was announced, the City relied almost exclusively on federal Section 8 vouchers and public housing to provide permanent housing for homeless New Yorkers.
  In October 2004, DHS expressed concern that the linkage between shelter and Section 8 was compelling many families who were not truly in a housing crisis to enter shelter in search of a voucher, thus driving up the shelter census.
  At that time, the percent of families served who were placed into permanent housing for 2003 was 28%.
  In 2004 the percentage of families placed into permanent housing was 33%.
  
In response to this perceived trend of families seeking shelter for vouchers, as well as to the limited and unreliable supply of federal housing vouchers,
 the City began to eliminate priority status for homeless New Yorkers for the Section 8 voucher program.   
This effect of this change in policy was to replace the Section 8 voucher program with a rental subsidy program called Housing Stability Plus (HSP), a temporary rent supplement program designed to help homeless families and adults transition from the shelter system to permanent housing.  There were several problematic issues relating to HSP.  Specifically, the Council and advocates expressed concern about the fact that the HSP program tied rent subsidies to the receipt of public assistance, and about the substandard condition of many HSP apartments.  Committee members also questioned whether a sufficient number of landlords would be willing to participate in the HSP program, given the fact that the rent supplement would decrease each year.
  Furthermore, Council Members questioned whether program participants would be able to find suitable housing considering the low amount of the supplement and the high cost of rent in New York City.
  
According to testimony provided by DHS at the December 1, 2004 General Welfare hearing, the Administration initially anticipated that HSP would help over 7,000 households move into permanent housing each year.
  At the March 15, 2007 hearing of the Committee on General Welfare concerning DHS’ preliminary budget for fiscal year 2008, however, DHS Commissioner Hess testified that as of March 2007, HSP had only placed 10,218 households into permanent housing, which was less than half than the 2004 projections.
  At the hearing, DHS further noted that four percent of HSP recipients had returned to shelter to date.
  As a result of HSP’s failures, DHS discontinued the HSP program in April 2007 and replaced it with a program called “Advantage New York.”  According to DHS’ Critical Activities Report, the percentage of families placed into permanent housing of those served in Fiscal Year 2007 was 28%, and for Fiscal Year 2008 it was 32%.
    
Advantage New York

On April 25, 2007, DHS announced a set of housing subsidy programs designed to help homeless clients move to permanent housing.
  The reforms included new rental assistance strategies as well as an expansion of homelessness prevention services.  According to DHS, the centerpiece of the reforms is Work Advantage, which replaced the HSP program.
  Work Advantage, also know as “Housing for Working New Yorkers,” aims to assist shelter residents in securing permanent housing and achieving self-sufficiency by providing incentives for employment.  Unlike HSP, Work Advantage is not tied to the receipt of public assistance.  Thus, even if a client is sanctioned and his or her public assistance benefits are reduced or cut, the Work Advantage subsidy will continue.
Participants in the program receive a one year rental subsidy with the opportunity to renew for a second year.
  DHS pays a subsidy of nearly 100% of the rent; participants pay only $50 per month in rent directly to the landlord.  Participants are also required to save at least 10 percent of the rent amount, which will be placed in a savings account.  At the end of the program, DHS matches the amount saved up to 20 percent of the rent amount, which provides a financial cushion for the participant once the program ends and he or she no longer receives the subsidy.
  The Work Advantage program also includes the Section 8 level inspection process which consists of a comprehensive set of inspections to ensure that the apartments participants live in are not substandard.
  

The Work Advantage program also assists clients with finding jobs and accessing transitional benefits such as food stamps, Medicaid, and child care.
  Additionally, HRA links clients to welfare-to-work programs and provides job search, training, and placement support.  Furthermore, the Department of Consumer Affairs’ Office of Financial Empowerment (“OFE”) assists Work Advantage clients with accessing tax credits and banking options that will be available to clients as a result of their matched savings.  The OFE will also guide clients about how to manage their finances.

As clients transition from the Work Advantage program to independent living, DHS will provide “aftercare” services by referring clients to HomeBase.
  Throughout the year, HomeBase will provide ongoing help with issues such as household budgeting, finding a higher paying job, legal services, and tenancy.
 


In addition to the Work Advantage program, DHS introduced other rental assistance strategies and reforms.  Two special needs populations – people who are on a fixed income such as Social Security Disability Insurance (“SSDI”), and families in shelter with open Administration for Children’s Services (“ACS”) cases – are eligible to receive one year of rental assistance.  At the end of the year, both groups of people will be prioritized for federal Section 8 vouchers or other permanent housing assistance if they are not eligible to participate in the Section 8 program.  As with Work Advantage clients, DHS provides aftercare services to help these populations transition into the community from shelter.
  The committee will seek today to learn more about the efforts to increase the numbers of people leaving shelter for permanent housing and to identify specific successes and challenges to achieving this goal. 
The Status of Affordable, Service Rich, and Supportive Housing 

In November of 2005, the Mayor entered into the New York/New York III Supportive Housing Agreement to create 9,000 supportive housing units in New York City over the next 10 years.
  Supportive housing units are for low-income, formerly homeless individuals who may have “chronic health conditions, such as psychiatric disability, chemical dependency, or HIV/AIDS.”
  The housing units are subsidized, and provide social services that are needed by residents.
  When the plan was first announced, advocates expressed concern that many of the units would not be available in the early years of the plan.  The Committee will seek to understand the progress that DHS has made in the last three years towards creating and utilizing these supportive housing units.
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